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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION
AUDIT COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
February 4, 2016
3:30 p.m.

City Council Conference Room B
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street
Attendance: Committee Members Patti Anania, Danny Ferreira, John Pittman, Ralph Hodges
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Allison Luker and Derek Igou – Clerk of the Courts office
The meeting was called to order at 3:30 p.m. by Commissioner Anania. 
The minutes of the January 7, 2016 meeting were approved as distributed.

Audit #767 – Clerk of the Courts Audit: Commissioner Hodges posed questions to Allison Luker and Derek Igou of the Clerk of the Courts Office. Ms. Luker reported that no standard operating procedures for the office were in place at the time that Mr. Fussell was elected as the new Clerk in 2015 and the drafting of new SOPs is well underway, but is really a never-ending job as procedures and operating systems constantly change. Mr. Hodges noted that lack of SOPs and excessive levels of computer access are a constant finding in all Auditor’s Office audits. Ms. Luker explained that computer access levels were changed or eliminated pursuant to the Auditor’s recommendations immediately after the issue was identified, even before the audit was complete. Ms. Luker explained that the Clerk is implementing 3 new computer operating systems in the office, two of which are purchased systems and one created in-house by the Information Technology Division. They are in various stages of completion and some problems are occurring that are pushing back the expected completion date because of missing functionalities in the programs. The finding about several fees not being statutorily authorized has been addressed with quarterly reviews of all the fees. 
Ms. Luker has met with CFO Mike Weinstein and Cal Ray of the Finance Department regarding the negative interest charge accruing in one of the accounts and the intention is to find a solution to a very complicated problem that goes back as much as 12 years through the administration of multiple clerks. She noted that she has a very good relationship with the Council Auditor’s Office where she formerly worked, and they reached considerable agreement on the findings and recommendations before the audit was complete and on their response thereafter. She discussed the financial relationship between the City and the Clerk’s office, which is unique in Florida because of Jacksonville’s consolidated status, and is problematic in some aspects. The new Clerk and new mayoral administration have a much better working relationship than the former clerk and former mayor.
Motion (Hodges): recommend that the TRUE Commission approve Audit #767 without comment – approved unanimously.

Audit #769 – State Housing Initiatives Partnership (SHIP): Commissioner Hodges distributed and discussed his written review of the audit. He noted the on-going litigation related to the demotion of the manager who oversaw the City’s use of SHIP funds during the time period covered by the audit. 
Motion (Hodges): recommend that the TRUE Commission approve Audit #769 without comment – approved unanimously.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:00 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Chief

Council Research Division
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